Unconfirmed

MINUTES of the meeting of the SUSTAINABLE SUFFOLK OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE held in the Committee Room, St Helen Court, County Hall, Ipswich on Wednesday 16 July 2003 at 10.35 am

PRESENT:

David Wood – Chair

Nigel Barratt, Margaret Harris, Kevan Lim, Joanna Spicer, John Taylor, Alan Thwaites, Leslie Warmington and Val White

Tony Andrews and David Thomas were unable to be present and were substituted by Bob Tostevin and Graham Manuel respectively.

Bill Sadler attended the meeting in connection with papers S03/18 and E03/91

1. declarations of interest and dispensations

No declarations of interest or dispensations were reported.

2. confirmation of minutes

The minutes of the meeting held on 20 May 2003 were confirmed as an accurate record by the Committee and signed by the Chair.  The minutes of the meeting held on 9 June were also confirmed as an accurate record by the Committee and signed by the Chair, subject to the words “the congestion around schools element of the” being inserted just before “Safely to School” in the second paragraph of Section 2 on page 3.

3. european operational plan

The Committee considered paper S03/18 which sought the Committee’s views on paper E03/91 which was being presented to Executive Committee on 16 September, not 7 August as shown on the paper. [Copies of both papers are in the minute book].  The External Funding Manager advised the Committee that he considered the activities and targets in the European Operational Plan to be manageable and achievable.  The Plan would be used as an operational guide by officers engaged in the County Council’s European work programme and would be updated annually.

Several councillors commented that, whilst not disagreeing with the statement that the County Council’s European-based work had developed positively, they were unable to recommend the European Operational Plan to the Executive Committee as they had been provided with insufficient information to look at it from a scrutiny perspective.  They were particularly concerned that paper S03/18 did not contain any information on the cost to the County Council of its European activities including officer time, travel to and from Europe, the Brussels office and other budget heads that contributed towards the Plan.  The External Funding Manager was unable to provide that level of information at the meeting and offered instead to provide members of the Committee with a written breakdown of costs in relation to income as well as highlighting the benefits to Suffolk. He was able to confirm, however, that the team was working within its allocated budget and that there were no plans to increase the number of staff.  The appointment of an Objective 3 facilitator was being funded by the five partner organisations.  The “lead portfolios” referred to in section 7 sub-section II of the Operational Plan were existing members of staff who would extend their roles by taking on responsibility for specific policy areas.

Decision:  It was agreed that Executive Committee should be advised that Sustainable Suffolk O&SC had felt unable to recommend that the Plan be approved as it had received insufficient information on which to form a judgement.  It had called instead for additional information on costs, income and benefits in order to scrutinise European activities effectively.  In the meantime, it had recognised the good work being carried out by the team.

Reason for the decision:  The Committee felt unable to perform its scrutiny role without additional information.

Alternative options:  The Committee’s decision was in place of the action recommended on paper S03/18.

Declarations of interest:  None declared.

Dispensations:  None reported.

4. conclusions of the energy policy review working party

The Committee considered papers S03/19 and E03/92 [copies in the minute book] and welcomed Bill Sadler, Chairman of the Energy Policy Review Working Party, to the meeting.  It was noted that the other members of the Working Party were Wil Gibson, Sandy Martin, Guy McGregor and David Wood.  The Chairman advised that the Working Party had had the benefit of meeting with a great many expert witnesses.  He thanked the support officers for their invaluable assistance during the course of the Working Party’s investigations.  He reminded the Committee that the Working Party had been set up by the Executive Committee to look in depth at the government’s Energy White Paper.  Executive had asked that, before the Working Party reported its conclusions, they should first be shared with Sustainable Suffolk O&SC.

The Working Party’s recommended response to the government’s Energy White Paper was set out in section 3 (a) (i)-(iv).  It was noted that the Working Party had also identified a number of issues which the County Council could take on board to enhance its own energy efficiency developments, as set out in recommendation 3 (b) (i)-(xi).  Recommendation (c) concerned the involvement of local businesses in the decommissioning of Sizewell A.

A councillor drew attention to section 12 in paper E03/92. He was concerned at the suggestion that the County Council should adopt as policy a whole life costing regime for all new buildings.  He felt there would be occasions when, in the early stages of some projects, the County Council could disadvantage itself by having a rigid whole life costing policy.  He suggested instead that the County Council should allow itself some flexibility by seeking to balance quality and cost.  The Acting Director of Environment and Transport confirmed that the Best Value Review of Procurement Improvement Plan would refer to the need to seek an appropriate balance between price and whole life costing in order to maximise the County Council’s commitment to quality.

Turning to the four recommendations in section 3 (a), a councillor commented that, in his view, the government had been right to aspire to achieve a 20% increase in renewables electricity between 2010 and 2020 rather than set it as a rigid target.  He proposed that recommendation 3 (a) i be deleted or replaced with the alternative that SCC supported the White Paper’s aspiration. He also took issue with the wording of recommendation (c) as it implied that the operators of Sizewell A did not consult adequately.  He advised that the operators had a good record of consulting with the District Council, local businesses and the local community on a whole range of issues, including decommissioning.  To imply that they did not was unhelpful.  The majority of the Committee did not support the motion to amend recommendation 3 (a) i and preferred to leave the more robust comment that it should be a target.  On recommendation (c) the Acting Director of Environment and Transport confirmed that Sizewell A operators had always engaged in a full dialogue with the County Council, Suffolk Coastal District Council and the business community.  In the circumstances he suggested that the wording of recommendation (c) be amended accordingly.

It was confirmed that the government’s announcement earlier in the week regarding off-shore wind farms did not affect the Working Party’s conclusions and recommendations.  It was recognised, however, that there were enormous regeneration and employment opportunities for Suffolk if the renewable energy industry could be encouraged to develop projects around, for example, Lowestoft which had a significant involvement in the off-shore energy industry.

Decision:  It was agreed that Executive Committee should be advised that the Sustainable Suffolk Overview and Scrutiny Committee 

(a) supported the first recommendation (a) – (d) on paper E03/92;

(b) supported the second recommendation (a) – (k) on paper E03/92; and

(c) would prefer Executive to accept a reworded third recommendation which reflected the existing good relationship between the operators of Sizewell A, local authorities and other bodies as follows:

“That the County Council continues to work with the District Council and bodies involved in the decommissioning of Sizewell A to engage local businesses in decommissioning and for those bodies to consider resources to support training for decommissioning.  The County Council should continue to be pro-active in responding in advance to potential job losses.”

Reason for the decision:  Intended to assist the Executive Committee in reaching a decision on the appropriate response to make to the government’s Energy White Paper.

Alternative options:  A motion that recommendation 3 (a) i should be deleted or replaced with the alternative comment that SCC endorsed the government’s “aspiration” was not supported by the Committee.  

Voting on the motion was taken twice as there was some confusion as to whether councillors were being asked to vote for the officer recommendation or the councillor’s motion when the vote was first put.

Declarations of interest:  None declared.

Dispensations:  None reported.

5. progress on the development of directorate environmental action plans (deaps) and in meeting corporate environmental targets

The Committee considered paper S03/20 [copy in the minute book] summarising the progress that had been made in implementing directorate environmental action plans [DEAP] and corporate environmental targets.  The Committee was advised that, although the report showed some weaknesses, all Directorates had now fully engaged in the process of producing DEAPs.

In response to councillors’ queries, it was confirmed that the Energy Team was actively engaged with schools in encouraging them to improve energy efficiency.  Officers were unable to say whether the increase in waste from the main County Hall complex was due entirely to paper.  It was planned to carry out a waste audit to determine the make-up of the waste so that appropriate steps could be taken. It was suggested that the increase might be due to additional staff and it was agreed that information on the change in staffing levels on the County Hall complex would be sent to councillors. Officers were also unable to account for the increase in CO2 emissions from vehicles during the year that there had been a decrease in business mileage.  The Committee was advised Corporate Performance O&S Committee was looking at the overall issue of business mileage.  It was confirmed that councillors’ mileage was not included in the business mileage or vehicular CO2 emissions figures.

The Committee was disappointed to see that Resource Management [Finance and IT sections] had not provided any information regarding their Action Plans [appendix 1]. The Chief Executive’s Unit also appeared to be lagging behind in the process.  It was explained that the newly appointed Head of Policy was taking responsibility for progressing the Chief Executive Unit’s DEAP.  

A councillor commented that changes in practices and procedures needed to be made by councillors as well as officers.  He hoped, for example, that Endeavour House would be well-equipped with IT facilities;  that people would resist the temptation to print hard copies of all their emails;  and that  fewer sets of agenda papers would be produced in hard copy format and sent out by post.  He considered it incumbent on councillors as well as officers to think about green travel options, including car-sharing opportunities, using park and ride facilities, cycling and rail and bus travel.  He suggested that data on councillors’ mileage should also be collated.  He urged that section 21 of the report be strengthened by requiring DEAPs to cross-refer to making use of the Procurement Board.

Decision:  The Committee agreed that

(a) its concerns be brought to the attention of CMT with a request that appropriate action be taken to address those concerns;

(b) Directorate Management Boards be requested to ensure early completion of DEAPs, with emphasis being given in them to the Procurement Board, to regularly review actions taken and progress on meeting corporate environmental targets and to support the environmental audit process;  and

(c) a progress report on activities in 2002/03, including a more detailed explanation of trends, be presented to its 21 January 2004 meeting.

Reason for the decision:  The Committee was keen to ensure Directorates gathered momentum in meeting corporate environmental targets.

Alternative options:  The Committee endorsed a councillor’s proposal for an earlier progress report rather than the timescale recommended in 3(b) of the report.

Declarations of interest:  None declared.

Dispensaations:  None reported.

6. rights of way definitive map project review

The Committee considered paper S03/21 [copy in the minute book] concerning the progress that had been made by the Rights of Way Definitive Map project team in tackling the backlog of claims. The Committee was reminded that the project team had been set up in January 2002 for a two-year period with a target of dealing with 200 claims by January 2004.  It was noted that the team was well on target, having dealt with around 156 claims in the first eighteen months of its existence.  The Countryside Manager made the case for continuing to support the project team in its work beyond March 2004 and to support an application for funding the work through the budget setting process for 2004/05.

Several councillors made the point that, although they recognised the value of what the project team had achieved, they did not consider the determination of claimed rights of way to be a priority activity for the County Council.  They took the view that the Executive Committee should weigh the costs of continuing with the project against the potential costs in terms of litigation and judicial review to the Council of reducing the level of work to an estimated twenty cases a year.  Other councillors argued that the Definitive Map was an important area of work.  They considered it was essential to clear the backlog of claims without delay because of the advancing age of witnesses.

Decision:  It was agreed that

(a) the Rights of Way Definitive Map project team should be commended for the substantial inroads it had made into the backlog of claims;

(b) Executive Committee should be advised that Sustainable Suffolk O&SC supported the activities of the specialist project team but recommended that Executive Committee should satisfy itself during the 2004/05 budget setting process that the costs of continuing the project were outweighed by the potential costs to the County Council in terms of litigation and judicial review if the level of work was reduced to its former standard; and

(c) the Committee should receive annual monitoring reports on the Definitive Map project.

Reason for the decision:  The Committee felt unable to reach an informed view on support for future funding to enable the project team to continue with its work as the report did not contain any projected costs to the Council if the level of claims currently being determined was not maintained.

Alternative options:  The Committee considered, but rejected, recommendations (b) and (c) on paper S03/21.

Declarations of interest:  None declared.

Dispensations:  None reported.

7. suffolk local transport plan:  annual progress report

The Committee considered paper S03/22 [copy in the minute book] containing additional and updated information on financial issues which it was intended to include in section 3 of the Annual Progress Report.

Attention was drawn to table ZZ on page v of the appendix which provided a medium term perspective as to how the County Council’s priorities were being implemented. It was explained that, towards the end of the 2002/03 financial year, a stop had been put on local safety schemes in order to stay within budget.  Design work on those schemes had, however, continued and actual work had recommenced at the start of the new financial year.   In response to questions regarding the Martlesham Park and Ride scheme, the Acting Director of Environment and Transport reminded the Committee that work on the scheme did not commence until the current financial year.  Government funds towards the scheme received in 2002/03 had therefore been carried forward.

The Committee was pleased to see that Executive Committee had endorsed the suggestion that the bid for principal roads should be increased to £4M.  The arrangements regarding virement, as set out in section 17 of the report, were noted although the Committee continued to press for more transparency around this particular issue.

Decision:  The Committee noted the additional and updated information regarding expenditure in 2002/03.

Reason for the decision:  None taken.  Report was by way of advising the Committee of the latest information to be included in the Local Transport Plan annual progress report in response to the concerns it had expressed to Executive Committee..

Alternative options:  None considered.

Declarations of interest:  None declared.

Dispensations:  None reported.

8. executive committee decisions

The Committee received a copy of an extract from the minutes of the Executive Committee meeting held on Tuesday 24 June [copy in the minute book].  The minutes concerned two items that had previously been considered and commented on by the Committee, namely the government’s consultation paper on the future development of air transport in the UK and the Suffolk Local Transport Plan annual progress report.

Decision:  None taken.  The extract of minutes was provided to inform the Committee of the way in which Executive Committee had dealt with comments from Sustainable Suffolk O&SC.

Reason for the decision:  Not applicable.

Alternative options:  Not applicable. 

Declarations of interest:  None declared.

Dispensations:  None reported.

9. forward work programme

The Committee received a copy of the Executive Forward Plan together with a copy of its own forward work programme [copies in the minute book].

The Chair pointed out that a number of items in the Committee’s forward work programme had been overtaken by time or a change in circumstances.  He suggested that they be deleted from the programme or rescheduled for the reasons shown

(i) Statutory recycling targets [deferred from 16 July 2003 meeting with no new date identified].  It was understood that the Corporate Performance O&SC was looking at that particular issue – agreed to delete.  


(ii) Home to school and home to college transport [deferred from 16 July 2003 meeting with no new date identified].  It was understood that the issue had been looked at by the Executive Committee and the Best Value Review “Moving People” strategy group – agreed to delete.

(iii) Sustainable new building design [currently shown as item 1 on the list of unprogrammed items]. This issue will be addressed by the Procurement Board – agreed to delete.

(iv) Suffolk Innovation Park [item 2 on the list of unprogrammed items].  Discussions between the County and District/Borough Councils and EEDA still ongoing.  Will be reported to Executive Committee in due course if there are financial implications.  Could be called-in by Sustainable Suffolk O&SC at that time if appropriate – agreed to delete.

(v) Excessive road signs [item 3 on the list of unprogrammed items].  The Chair advised that the pressure group which had prompted him to ask for this particular issue to be examined by the Committee had changed its remit.  He did not consider it necessary to take up Committee time with this particular issue – agreed to delete.

(vi) Report from the OSP on Lorry Parking [item 4 on list of unprogrammed items].  It was anticipated that the Panel would be in a position to report to the 5 November meeting – agreed to reschedule.

(vii) Green Travel Plan [item 5 on the list of unprogrammed items].  The Committee was advised that it was anticipated this item could also be reported to the 5 November 2003 meeting – agreed to reschedule.

The Conservative Group spokesperson requested that a Panel be set up to look at the issues surrounding the delay in opening up a slip road off the A1071 to serve a new business park and community waste site.  She accepted that it was a local rather than a countywide issue but felt the lessons learned could be put to good use in the future.  The Chair advised that he had spoken to the local councillor about the matter.  It appeared that the delay was due to the complex nature of the legal agreement which involved the County Council, landowners, the developers and Anglian Water.  The local councillor was keeping in close touch with highways engineers and the local community.  The Chair took the view that to set up an Overview and Scrutiny Panel at this stage could be counter-productive.  He was sure that any lessons to be learned from this particular situation would be taken on board by highways and legal officers and could, if necessary, be shared with interested councillors.  Other councillors endorsed the Chair’s comments regarding the need for a Panel although they took the view that it would be better for all members of the Committee to receive a written report via email on the A1071 slip road situation. 

Decision:  The Committee agreed to revise its forward work programme as detailed above.

Reason for the decision:  Sound business management.

Alternative options:  A proposal that an Overview & Scrutiny Panel be set up to scrutinise the issues around the delay in opening the A1071 slip road was not supported by the Committee.

Declarations of interest:  None declared.

Dispensations:  None reported.

The meeting closed at 1.05 pm
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